
Introduction

West African Medical Missions (WAMM) has been 
in existence in the West African Sub Region of 
Sierra Leone for three years. After years of lectures 
in the Young Scholars of Sierra Leone (YSSL) 
program, WAMM began to have students from the 
program ask questions related to the health and 
social being of members in their communities as a 
mechanism to understand gain a deeper 
understanding of how health is structured in a 
community setting. In YSSL 2011, YSSL students 
were organized into seven groups to create 
community outreach initiatives (COIs). Of all seven 
projects, the Sammie Town project emerged as the 
“Winning Group” after their project proposal and 
presentation were selected from a panel of 
community stakeholders. 

After reviewing data from WAMM's past projects, 
in Sammie Town, the community was selected as a 
target community for our 2012 COI project. Based 
on questions from previous research, we where able 
to increase the accuracy of interpreting data from 
this years health surveillance Sammie Town. The 
basic data we utilized was the total number of 
children, lactating mothers, pregnant women, and 
perceived access to health care from a health center. 
After careful analysis we determined  a maternal & 
child health (MCH) project would be the most 
impactful project for the Sammie Town community.

Sammie Town is located between Summaila Town 
and Tree Planting in the central part of Freetown the 
capital city of Sierra Leone. Our targets for this 
project are the pregnant women, lactating mothers 
and  children of the community. As a Maternal and 
Child Health focused group our aims and objective 
are:

1. To improve access to quality and accurate 
information on material and child health

2. To ensure that pregnant women, lactating 
mother, and children visit the hospital for 
regular check ups and treatment.

3. For people in the community to know that 
poverty is not a barrier to good health.

4. To teach the important of balancing their diet.

5. To provide the community with the skills for a 
maintaining a healthy lifestyle including:

1. Preventing high maternal death from 
complications

2. Preventing high infant death

3. Prevention of diseases like cholera 
and malaria

4. How to practice good hygiene.

6. To inform the community about the 
importance of family planning to control high 
birth rates and as prevention a strategy 
towards contracting STI’s like HIV/AIDS.

7. To let the Government, the public and 
stakeholders responsible for maternal/child  
health in the nation know the constrains and 
barriers to health in the Sammie Town 
community.

In an effort to strengthen our understanding of how 
health exists in Sammie Town we re-surveyed the 
community, house to house. We were able to know 
that 42% of the population in Sammie Town is 
composed of pregnant women, children, and 
lactating mothers. We choose to address the 
maternal and child health issue in Sammie Town 
through the following strategies:  

• House to house sensitization - on proper 
health seeking behaviors for pregnant women, 
lactating mothers, and children under 5.

• Sensitization – on free family planning 
services and fistula counseling we planned to 
facilitate  through partnerships with Marie 
Stopes and Aberdeen Women’s Centre

• Teaching -  poverty is not a barrier to good 
health 

• Nutritional Counseling – on how to achieve a 
health balanced diet.

• Advocacy 
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Historical Context

Sammie Town is situated on a hilltop in the 
Freetown peninsula. Before people began settling 
on these  hilltops they covered with forest. The rural 
to urban migration of people in search of jobs and 
education caused the cities population to grown, and 
subsequently people started densely inhabiting the 
hilltops overlooking Freetown.

Previously in August of 2012, a community wide 
household food insecurity survey conducted by 
WAMM and YSSL students additional determined 
there is a high density of malnourished children as 
defined by the USAID Food and Nutrition 
Technical Assistance (FANTAII) Household 
Diversity Score (HDS) and Household Hunger 
Scale (HHS) parameters. 

After resurveying the community, information 
gathered was analyzed by our data manager (DM). 
The DM determined there to be 1,140 people living 
in Sammie Town, with 42% of the population being 
composed of pregnant women, lactating mothers 
and children. 

It was also found that many people in the 
community suffer from overcrowding in many of 
houses with an average of 12 to 13 people in each 
household, adding to the environmental factors 
compromising community health. Furthermore 
there are high literacy rates, as a subsequent 
outcome of there only being a single primary school 
present in the community. We also observed that 
Sammie Town lacks an educational center, health 
center, and market.

Based on our survey results and field observations 
we found the people of Sammie Town do not have 
adequate access to a health center, clinic, or 
hospital. This was determined through on-site 
observations and interviews with key community 
leaders including the chief, local nurse, teacher, the 
schools head-master,  and traditional midwife.

Cultural Context

Culture is the way of life for a group of people, at a 
particular time including their common language, 
social institutions, customs, beliefs, traditions, 
norms, values and arts. For our project we met with 
a traditional midwife, whose job it is to help 
pregnant women in giving birth. We asked her how 
many pregnant women she thinks visit the hospital 
when they want to give birth, she said, 

“Few go to the hospital. Many women in the 
community want to give birth in a hospitals but 
can't because of the poor road network in the 
community. And they end up coming to her for 
delivery.” 

We additionally asked her to name some traditional 
herbs used to treat pregnant women, she told us she 
uses gbangba and tea bush.

To take her views into consideration WAMM made 
it possible a member of our team to visit the Dean 
of the Pharmaceutical Science Department at the 
College of Medicine and Allied Health Sciences 
(COMAHS). The dean is a botanist who studied in 
England and is also the president of the Sierra 
Leone Traditional Healers Association (SLTHA). 
When meeting with the dean he identified the herbs 
described by the traditional birth attendant and 
discussed the importance and effects of these herbs 
to pregnant women. He also offered to give advice 
to our group concerning the effects of these herbs if 
overused by pregnant women.

Methods

Our group had specific responsibilities assigned to 
each member. These responsibilities were defined to 
the roles of principle investigator (PI), program 
assistance (PA), communication specialist, field 
team, policy director and data manager. Despite 
these duties we worked as a team because together 
everyone achieves more. 

For our per-implementation stage we went to our 
target community (Sammie Town) to talk with key 
community members and the inhabitants of the 
community. We spoke with the chief of the 
community, a teacher, a nurse and a variety of 
religious leaders. 

Our next step as a group was to meet with 
stakeholders in the country along with organizations 
and ministries who could assist in empowering us to 
address the disadvantages in our target community. 
Through the help of WAMM, our group members 
met with the Ministry of Social Welfare Genders 
and Children’s Affairs, the Ministry of Health and 
Sanitation (MoHS), and the Secretary of the Science 
and Technology Council to advocate for Sammie 
Town and gain insight on how our project could 
achieves its aim to strengthening health through 
local empowerment. All the stakeholders we met 
gave their support in the form of advice. 



Our data manager was given the opportunity to be 
on the Sierra Leone Broadcasting Corporation's 
(SLBC) radio and TV programs; to discuss, 
advocate and inform people of the barriers to health 
existing in the Sammie Town community.

Members of our group also visited Aberdeen 
Women’s Center (AWC) and Marie Stopes to tell 
them about our project and the inequalities we 
uncovered in Sammie Town. We first spoke with 
obstetric gynecologists Dr Ford and Dr Teggie of 
AWC and than met with community health educator 
Mrs. Macualey from Marie Stopes Health Office. 
Both organizations gave us their positive and 
practical support. After speaking with them they 
also volunteered to go into the Sammie Town with 
us to offer free family planning service; preach the 
message of free health care services for pregnant 
women, lactating mothers, and children under 5 
years; and inform the community of free surgical 
treatment for fistula patients at AWC. 

A few days before our intended project 
implementation date, we performed a small 
sensitization entitled, Prevention Through 
Intervention. We thought it fit to serve as 
community role models as we preached about 
cleanliness and maternal child health messages to 
the people of Sammie Town; we  choose to clean 
the community to show a sign of appreciation for 
the openness given to us during our health 
surveillance. 

On the 1st of September we successfully brought a 
health center to the Sammie Town by partnering 
with Marie Stopes and AWC.

Unfortunately the health center only functioned for 
a day, but it was free of cost. The community people 
appreciated our work very much, everyone 
interacted with the project were thankful for the 
services provided. Their wish as a community is to 
one day have a permanent health center accessible 
to pregnant women, children, the elderly, and other 
vulnerable and marginalized populations existing in 
Sammi Town.

In the future we want to work in partnership with 
Marie Stopes to go into the neighboring Sumaila 
Town community a 10 minute walk from Sammie 
Town. We would like to facilitate access for both 
communities to have free health services monthly 
and perform a qualitative follow-up in Sammie 
Town to determine if the services facilitated are 
making a difference in their lives.

Project Validation

As a group, after many campaigns for the provision 
of a health care facility, we were able to provide 
free health care services for the Sammie Town 
through the utilization of targeted communication 
and advocacy.  Marie Stopes and the AWC provided 
free services to the community on the day for our 
project implementation. Before that day, we did 
several cleaning exercises to get the ball rolling, and 
serve as the example for the Sammie Town. During 
our Prevention Through Intervention sensitization 
we informed key stakeholders how cleaning the 
community is a benefit to their communities health. 

Following the implementation our project partners 
congratulated us for our word and the selection of 
Sammie Town as a target community for an MCH 
COI. According to our partners, “Our project has 
found itself in the right place because the people of 
Sammie Town are really in need of a project like 
ours.” 

After the conclusion our MCH COI, are partners 
reported that the community suffers from a high 
pregnancy rate, high demand of preventive care, a 
large maternal mortality risk, and they also said they 
sensed plenty of the people living in Sammie Town 
who lack a basic knowledge about health care. 

Furthermore representatives from Marie Stopes and 
AWC asked us to write a memorandum of 
understanding between our project and their health 
centers so we can work hand in glove to make sure, 
this and the surrounding communities get their 
healthcare needs met.

Our team worked very hard to sensitize Sammie 
Town through  our house to house engagement and 
we also relentlessly advocated for help from 
different health sectors concerned with the countries 
maternal and child health disparities. 

The participatory approach to our COI involved us 
having one-to-one talks with individuals living in 
Sammie Town. We had many conversations with 
local traditional healers to strengthen our 
understanding of their unique view, while also 
engaging in repeated dialogues with key community 
stakeholders as mechanism to oversee our project. 
The community kept us on track by continually 
reminding us of our original aims and objectives. 

During our implementation, we interviewed people 
as they retrieved various services to asses how they 
felt about our presence with the health care 



providers. Interview clips display people full of 
enthusiasm and while interviews were done  and 
recorded in our local language Krio. Many people 
asked if we were coming back for a second time 
before the ends of 2012. Additional during the 
project group members walked the community to 
inform people about the free service accessible in 
the primary school. 

Additionally turn-out for the service was very high 
as the community became visibly excited about our 
project. Following are project implementation the 
quantitative data gathered was lost, diminishing our 
ability to provide a numerical indicator for services 
provided. 

Outcomes

The validity of our project was proven through our 
survey's, observations, data analysis and 
interpretation. We were able to capture pictures and 
video clips showing our meetings with the chief, 
traditional midwife, nurse and teacher. Additionally 
we surveyed the people in the community who 
benefited from the free family planning services 
Marie Stopes provided.

All communication with the community was done 
in our local language krio. Our experience, 
commitment, and spirit about changing the 
community gave us the power to make change. We 
have visited Sammie Town a number of times in 
2011 and now in 2012 and we can confidently say 
positive change in the health seeking behavior of 
the community has occurred. We noticed this during 
the large turnout of the community for the free 
family planning treatment. We believe one of our 
aims and objectives has been achieved by 
attempting to intervene in the high birthrate in the 
community. Which has provided us with the 
motivation to do more and succeed. If we get the 
support and help of government, NGOs, CBOs, 
people of different personalities, media houses and 
politicians we could create a large impact in 
Sammie Town and Sierra Leone. 

We trust in the Sammie Town people because they 
have given us the right information needed for our 
project during our survey. 

In order to increase the sustainability of our project, 
we hope to form a stronger partnerships with Marie 
Stopes and Aberdeen's Womens Center. We would 
like to continue providing maternal, child and 
reproductive health services to Sammie Town, while 

also performing impact of service surveys every 3 
months. Lastly we will continue advocating for the 
people of Sammie Town to gain support for the 
community, so that one-day pregnant women don't 
have to risk their lives and the lives of their children 
climbing up and down steep rocky hills to travel to 
a health center.

Conclusion

Our groups topic was maternal and child health 
(MCH) in the target community of Sammie Town. 
Our aims were to ensure that pregnant women, 
lactating mothers and children under 5 visit health 
centers for regular general check-ups; and to 
become empowered by government, public, NGOs, 
CBOs, and MCH stakeholders who are yearning for 
a free health society to assist us in reducing the 
barriers to health existent in Sammie Town. We 
successfully facilitated Marie Stopes and 
Aberdeen’s Womens Center to travel into Sammie 
Town and set-up a free maternal, child and 
reproductive health clinic for one-day. 


